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of the phase-in period, and that these 
levels will be maintained in subsequent 
years. 

(2) In reviewing phase-in plans for 
coverage ratios, RUS will review rates, 
rate disparity, and likely mitigating 
effects of the proposed phase-in plan. 

(3) The borrower is responsible for ob-
taining approvals of supplemental 
lenders. 

(4) Upon RUS approval of a phase-in 
plan, the levels in that plan will be 
substituted for the levels required in 
the borrower’s preexisting loan docu-
ments and will be incorporated in any 
new loan or security documents. 

(5) A phase in plan for coverage ra-
tios may be available if: 

(i) All parties to the merger are ac-
tive distribution borrowers, or 

(ii) At least one of the merging par-
ties is an active distribution borrower, 
all merging parties are either active 
distribution borrowers or former dis-
tribution borrowers, and the merger is 
effective after December 19, 1996. 

§ 1717.156 Transitional assistance af-
fecting preexisting loans. 

The fund advance period for an in-
sured loan, which is the period during 
which RUS may advance loan funds to 
a borrower, terminates automatically 
after a specific period of time. See 7 
CFR 1714.56. If, on the effective date 
the original fund advance period or the 
fund advance period as extended pursu-
ant to 7 CFR 1714.56(c), on any pre-
existing RUS loan to any of the active 
borrowers involved in a merger has not 
terminated, such fund advance period 
shall be automatically lengthened by 2 
years. On the borrower’s request RUS 
will prepare documents necessary for 
the advance of loan funds. RUS will 
prepare documents for the borrower’s 
execution that will reflect this exten-
sion and will provide the legal author-
ity for RUS to advance funds to the 
successor. 

§ 1717.157 Requests for transitional as-
sistance. 

(a) If the merger requires RUS ap-
proval, the borrower should, where pos-
sible, indicate that it desires transi-
tional assistance at the time it re-
quests approval of the merger. The for-
mal request for transitional assistance 

must be received by RUS as specified in 
§§ 1717.155 and 171.156. Documents listed 
in this section may be combined with 
the documents required by §§ 1717.152 
and/or 1717.160 where appropriate. If the 
request for transitional assistance is 
submitted at the same time as a loan 
application, documents listed in this 
section may be combined with the loan 
application documents where appro-
priate. See 7 CFR part 1710, subpart I. 
A request for transitional assistance 
must include: 

(1) Transmittal letter(s) formally 
listing the types of transitional assist-
ance requested. If the request is sub-
mitted before the effective date, a 
transmittal letter must be signed by 
the manager of each party to the trans-
action. If the request is submitted on 
or after the effective date, a trans-
mittal letter must be signed by the 
manager of the successor. Transmittal 
letter(s) must be signed originals on 
corporate letterhead stationery; 

(2) Board resolution(s). If the request 
is submitted before the effective date, 
a separate board resolution must be 
submitted from each entity involved in 
the merger. If the request is submitted 
on or after the effective date, a board 
resolution from the successor must be 
submitted. Each board resolution must 
be a certified original; 

(3) A merger plan, financial forecasts, 
and any available studies such as net 
present value analyses showing the an-
ticipated costs and benefits of the 
merger and likely timeframes for the 
merger. The merger plan must clearly 
identify those benefits that cannot be 
achieved without a merger, and those 
benefits that can be achieved through 
other means; 

(4) If the transitional assistance re-
quires RUS approval, the type and ex-
tent of the mitigation that the transi-
tional assistance is expected to pro-
vide; and 

(5) Other information that may be 
relevant. 

(b) Borrowers are responsible for en-
suring that requests for transitional 
assistance are complete and sound in 
form and substance when they are sub-
mitted to RUS. After submitting a re-
quest, borrowers shall promptly notify 
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